ECONSTOR Make Your Publications Visible.

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Mao, Mingxuan et al.

Article

Classification and summarization of solar photovoltaic MPPT techniques: A review based on traditional and intelligent control strategies

Energy Reports

Provided in Cooperation with: Elsevier

Suggested Citation: Mao, Mingxuan et al. (2020) : Classification and summarization of solar photovoltaic MPPT techniques: A review based on traditional and intelligent control strategies, Energy Reports, ISSN 2352-4847, Elsevier, Amsterdam, Vol. 6, pp. 1312-1327, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egyr.2020.05.013

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/244123

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



ND https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/





Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Energy Reports

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/egyr

Review article Classification and summarization of solar photovoltaic MPPT techniques: A review based on traditional and intelligent control strategies

Mingxuan Mao^{a,b,*}, Lichuang Cui^b, Qianjin Zhang^b, Ke Guo^b, Lin Zhou^b, Han Huang^c

^a Postdoctoral Station of Electrical Engineering, Chongqing University, Chongqing 400044, China

^b School of Electrical Engineering, Chongqing University, Chongqing 400044, China

^c Energy Safety Research Institute, Swansea University, Swansea SA1 8EN, Wales, United Kingdom

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 16 January 2020 Received in revised form 6 May 2020 Accepted 14 May 2020 Available online 19 May 2020

Keywords: PV power system Maximum power point tracking Intelligence control methods Under partial shading conditions

ABSTRACT

The output power-voltage (P–V) curve of a solar photovoltaic (PV) power system shows a single peak under an even irradiation environment, nevertheless, but often exhibits seriously nonlinear multi-peak characteristics under partial shading conditions (PSCs). Then, traditional maximum power point tracking (MPPT) control methods may fail to find the maximum power point (MPP). Many different MPPT control methods have been proposed to adjust the peak power output and improve the generating efficiency of the PV system. In this paper, the main MPPT techniques for PV systems are reviewed and summarized, and divided into three groups according to their control theoretic and optimization principles. Especially, the advantages and disadvantages of the MPPT techniques for PV system under PSCs are compared and analyzed. Finally, possible future research directions for MPPT are discussed.

© 2020 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction	1312
2.	MPPT control methods for PV system	1314
	2.1. Traditional MPPT methods	1314
	2.1.1. Control methods based on parameter selection	1314
	2.1.2. Direct control methods based on sampled data	1315
	2.2. Intelligent MPPT control methods	1315
	2.3. Classification and summarization for MPPT control methods	1317
3.	PV system MPPT control methods under PSCs	1317
	3.1. Hardware control method based on array reconfiguration	1317
	3.2. Control methods based on artificial intelligence algorithms	1318
	3.3. Improved direct control methods based on disturbance self-optimization	1322
	3.4. MPPT methods based on other methods	1323
	3.5. Classification and summarization for MPPT control methods under PSCs	1323
4.	Conclusions	1323
	Declaration of competing interest	1325
	Acknowledgments	1325
	References	1325

1. Introduction

In the 21st century, improving energy efficiency, optimizing energy structure and developing various new energy sources have become the key to sustainable worldwide development (Poompavai and Kowsalya, 2019; Seyed, 2019; Yang et al., 2019a,b; Tang et al., 2019, 2018b,a). PV power generation has the advantages

E-mail address: mx_m@cqu.edu.cn (M. Mao).

University, Chongqing 400044, China.

* Correspondence to: No. 174, Shazheng Street, Shapingba District, Chongqing







^{2352-4847/© 2020} The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Abbreviations	
MPPT	Maximum power point tracking
LMPP	Local maximum power point
GMPP	Global maximum power point
PSCs	Partial shading conditions
PV	Photovoltaic
RPV	Re-configurable PV
CCM	Continuous conduction mode
CVT	Constant voltage tracking
OVT	Open-circuit voltage tracking
LT	Look-up table method
CS	Current scanning method
CF	Curve fitting method
SCT	Short-circuit current tracking
P&O	Perturb and observe
IC	Incremental conductance
PC	Parasitic capacitance
RCC	Ripple correlation control
PAC	Photovoltaic array combination
AM	Actual measurement
PF	Power feedback
FLC	Fuzzy logic controller
RBF	Radial basis function
NN	Neural network controller
SMC	Sliding mode control
SS	Simple series
FWA	Firework algorithm
SWS	Switching set
Z-Z	Zig-Zag
BA	Bate algorithm
TCT	Total cross tied
SP	Series parallel
HC	Honey-comb
BL	Bridge link
BIPV	Building integrated PV
IE	Irradiance equalization
DPST	Double-pole single-throw
SPST	Single-throw type switches
SPDT	Single-pole dual-throw
GA	Genetic algorithm

of being universally available, pollution-free and easy to use. It is effectively inexhaustible. According to the global photovoltaic market outlook 2019–2023, demand is predicted to rise by 12% in 2020 to reach 144 GW, to reach 158 GW in 2021, 169 GW in 2022, and 180 GW in 2023. and the installed capacity of solar power generation in the world may reach 1610 GW in 2023. However, many factors are restricting the development of PV generation technology, among which the inherent PV cell generation efficiency is the most critical. One important technique to maximize the efficiency of a given PV cells technology is to use MPPT control, and various MPPT techniques have been proposed (Tafti et al., 2019; Dhimish, 2019). Publications on this topic now number tens of thousands (Eltamaly et al., 2018), therefore classifying and summarizing the current MPPT methods is very important for future research.

The output characteristics of a PV array are non-linear and are affected by the irradiance and ambient temperature. For an array of well-matched modules, under even irradiance, there is

DE	Differential evolution
PSO	Particle swarm optimization
ACO	Ant colony optimization
ABC	Artificial bee colony algorithm
SSA	Salp Swarm Algorithm
FA	Firefly algorithm
OD-PSO	Overall distribution-PSO
IPSO	Improved PSO
NPU	New pheromone updating
MH	Metaheuristic
GWO	Gray wolf optimizer
MSSA	Memetic salp swarm algorithm
SSM	Segmentation search method
FLS	Fibonacci linear search algorithm
RCGA	Real coded improved GA
ССР	Common coupling point
VO-MPPT	Voltage-oriented MPPT
DS	Dominance square
VF	Voltage feedback method
	-

a unique peak point on the P-V characteristic curve. Some traditional MPPT techniques include CVT (Lasheen et al., 2017), OVT (Veerapen et al., 2017), SCT (Sher et al., 2017; Cui et al., 2019), P&O (Alik and Jusoh, 2018; Manickam et al., 2017; Ei et al., 2018; Ghamrawi et al., 2018; Abdel-Salam et al., 2018, 2019; Ahmed et al., 2018), IC (Yatimi et al., 2019; Motahhir et al., 2018; Kumar et al., 2019), etc., and artificial intelligence control methods, such as FLC (Li et al., 2019d,a,b,c; Yilmaz et al., 2018; Farajdadian and Hosseini, 2019a.b), NN (Hamdi et al., 2019; Messalti et al., 2017; Issaadi et al., 2019; Mohamed et al., 2019a,b), SM (Pahari and Subudhi, 2018; Kihal et al., 2019), etc. However, a PV installation can encounter many environmental factors such as dust, clouds, buildings, leaves, electric poles, bird droppings and so on, which can easily cast non-uniform shadows on the PV array surface. Under these PSCs, multiple peaks may occur in the P-V curve (Tafti et al., 2019; Dhimish, 2019), and the traditional MPPT control methods may not be able distinguish an LMPP and the GMPP. Hence, studying the MPPT control algorithms of PV power generation systems under PSCs is of great significance for their efficiency and reliability (Dhimish, 2019).

PV array reconfiguration has been proposed in 1990 as another method of performing MPPT under PSCs (Salameh and Liang, 1990). Subsequently, many more reconfiguration structures were proposed, such as SS (Pongratananukul and Kasparis, 2004), PS (Wang and Hsu, 2010), TCT (Dhana and Rajasekar, 2018; Vijayalekshmy et al., 2016; Matam and Barry, 2018a; Belhaouas et al., 2017; Mahmoud and El-Saadany, 2017; Matam and Barry, 2018b), SP (Manjunath et al., 2018; Iraji et al., 2018; Amer et al., 2015; Harrag and Messalti, 2016), BL (Belhachat and Larbes, 2015), HC (Bana and Saini, 2017), etc. More MPPT control techniques have been studied to better switch relays or switches quickly during reconfiguration (Sai and Moger, 2019). Artificial intelligence algorithms for MPPT have also been developed and can be classified as bionic and evolutionary algorithms. Compared to evolutionary algorithms, which includes GA (Holland, 1992; Huang et al., 2018; Shah and Singh, 2019), DE (Storn and Price, 1997; Kermadi and Berkouk, 2017; Tey et al., 2018), the bionic algorithms are more favored by investigators, which includes PSO (Kennedy and Eberhart, 1995; Ishaque et al., 2012a,b; Ishaque and Salam, 2013; Li et al., 2019d,a,b,c; Saad et al., 2018; Hu et al., 2019), ACO (Dorigo and Gambardella, 1997; Socha and Dorigo, 2008; Titri et al., 2017; Lekshmi and Umamaheswari, 2018), ABC



Fig. 1. Simplified classification of some common MPPT control methods.

(Karaboga, 2005; Padmanaban et al., 2019; Soufyane et al., 2015; Fathy, 2015), SSA (Mirjalili et al., 2017; Wan et al., 2019; Yang et al., 2019a,b; Ibrahim et al., 2018; Mohamed et al., 2019a,b) GWO (Mirjalili et al., 2014), etc. However, many authors prefer to combine AI algorithms with direct control methods (Kumar et al., 2019; Pilakkat and Kanthalakshmi, 2019; Sundareswaran et al., 2016; Kermadi et al., 2019; Al-Majidi et al., 2018; Danandeh and Mousavi, 2018a,b; Kihal et al., 2019; Furtado et al., 2018) or combine multiple intelligent algorithms (Wan et al., 2019) to perform MPPT under PSCs. Alternative algorithms proposed and successfully applied to MPPT of PV system under PSCs include SSM (Liu et al., 2014; Sundareswaran et al., 2014), FLS (Ramaprabha et al., 2012), 0.8U_{OC} method (Ahmed et al. 2015), FA (Manickam et al., 2017), BA (Li et al., 2019d,a,b,c; Jain and Agarwal, 2004), etc.

In this paper, the main MPPT methods are reviewed and classified in terms of their control theory and their implementation. Their merits are discussed and compared, especially under PSCs. Reviewed existing methods are grouped as in Fig. 1, where they are divided into three main types as follows:

i. Traditional MPPT methods;

ii. MPPT methods based on intelligent control;

iii. MPPT methods under PSCs.

The paper is organized as follows. Section 2 reviews the MPPT control methods under normal irradiation conditions, including the traditional and AI methods. Section 3 presents and compares four categories of MPPT control methods under PSCs. Finally, conclusions are drawn in Section 4.

2. MPPT control methods for PV system

2.1. Traditional MPPT methods

Commonly used traditional MPPT methods can be divided into the following two types: control methods based on parameter selection, and direct MPPT control algorithms based on sampled data.

2.1.1. Control methods based on parameter selection

The control algorithms based on parameter selection attempt to achieve the tracking control of the maximum power point by using knowledge of the defining parameters of a PV panel and measured parameters of its operating conditions. The intrinsic physical parameters of a PV panel, together with measurements of the irradiation and operating temperature, permit the establishment of an optimized mathematical model. Such models enable the prediction of P–V and I–V characteristic curves of the panel under given operating conditions, and hence determine also the maximum power point. An equivalent circuit model of the PV cell is commonly used, and the accuracy of several parameters in this model is important for the performance of this method. The control methods in this category mainly include CVT, OVT, SCT, LT, CS, CF, etc., and representative examples are summarized below.

CVT (Lasheen et al., 2017; Pilakkat and Kanthalakshmi, 2019) is the simplest parameter selection MPPT method, based on the assumption that there is a linear relation between the module voltage at MPP and the open circuit voltage. This method regulates the module terminal voltage based on its open circuit value. However, the method cannot effectively achieve perfect MPPT, particularly under large temperature variations.

OVT (Veerapen et al., 2017) is similar in principle to CVT, except that the CVT method tracks a constant voltage, but this method starts from open circuit, reduces the module voltage in variable voltage steps and tracks the varying voltage. It can also be seen from the output characteristics of the PV array that when the open circuit voltage U_{OC} changes under different irradiation and temperature, the maximum power point voltage U_M will change approximately proportionally. An approximate linear relationship between U_M and U_{OC} can be calculated by using

$$U_{\rm M} = K_{\rm U} U_{\rm OC} \tag{1}$$

where K_U is a constant of proportionality and less than 1, and U_{OC} can be measured by disconnecting the PV array from the load. In (Veerapen et al. 2017), OVT was used in low light irradiation ($G \leq 350 \text{ W/m}^2$), and the relationship was further extended by linear fitting. The empirical coefficient was determined by a least squares method.

The principle of SCT (Sher et al., 2017; Cui et al., 2019) is similar to VCT. The output characteristics of the PV array indicate that, when the short-circuit current I_{SC} of the PV array changes with the environment, mainly due to irradiance, the maximum power point current I_M of the PV array also varies approximately linearly with I_{SC} . An approximate linear relationship between I_M and I_{SC} of the PV array under this irradiation can be calculated by using the following equations:

$$I_{\rm M} = K_{\rm I} I_{\rm SC} \tag{2}$$

where K_I is a proportional constant and less than 1, which is very little affected by temperature, and the values of K_I for different PV arrays are different. For example, the K_I values in the literatures (Sher et al., 2017; Cui et al., 2019) are 0.94 and 0.92 respectively.

CS (Noguchi et al., 2002a,b) obtains the I-V characteristic curve of the PV array directly by sweeping the array current over a sufficient range and observing the voltage at the peak power point. Compared with other methods, the main disadvantage of the current scanning method is that the tracking speed is slow.

2.1.2. Direct control methods based on sampled data

The methods in this category track the maximum power point by taking sampled data, such as voltage, current and power, from a PV array. These direct methods do not rely on any model of the PV and are simple to implement in practice, and hence are widely used. These methods include P&O, IC, PC, RCC, PAC, AM, VF, PF, etc., and are often combined with intelligent search algorithms to further improve tracking accuracy and speed. Some of these methods are summarized as follows

P&O (Alik and Jusoh, 2018), also known as the hill climbing method, is one of the most commonly used techniques implementing MPPT in a PV system. The principle of P&O is to increase or decrease the voltage, or the duty cycle of the PV array terminal converted, at regular intervals, and observe the direction of power change there after to determine the next control signal. P&O is simple and reliable, and easy to implement. However, the algorithm tracks the MPP by constantly changing the terminal voltage of the PV array, which can easily cause output power oscillation. Furthermore with the change of the environmental conditions the method can result in power loss of the PV system. To overcome this issue, many modification of this method (Manickam et al., 2017; Ei et al., 2018; Ghamrawi et al., 2018; Abdel-Salam et al., 2018, 2019; Ahmed et al., 2018) have been proposed.

IC (Yatimi et al., 2019; Motahhir et al., 2018; Kumar et al., 2019) is another commonly used algorithms for MPPT control, and operates by comparing the instantaneous conductance I/V with the negative of the slope conductance -dI/dV, these becoming equal at the MPP. When the environmental conditions

changes, the method can smoothly track the change in MPP, regardless of the characteristics and parameters of the PV module. However, the control process of IC is relatively complex, and the measurement accuracy and speed will affect the performance of the tracking to a certain extent. At the same time, the step size of the voltage increment is also proportional to the tracking error. An improved IC method has been proposed (Motahhir et al., 2018), in which the allowable error is taken within a certain accuracy range that satisfies the MPPT. Compared with the conventional technique, the modified method can quickly detect an increase or decrease in irradiation and make the right decision, the steady state oscillation is ignored and the loss of power is reduced.

PC (Wu et al., 2016) is a method similar to IC. The method take account the parasitic capacitance of the PN junctions in the cell, and stray inductance between the PV cells. The introduction of parasitic capacitance can reduce the error signal when not at the MPP, and also enhances the anti-interference ability of the PV system. Therefore, the accuracy of PC in practical applications is higher, but the method is difficult to implement.

PCC method is similar to P&O, and utilizes the continuous switching with in the converter to perturb the voltage and current of the PV array, thereby enabling MPPT. The perturbation is naturally occurring in the PV system, and there is no need to intentionally perturb the voltage and current. In addition, the method makes it unnecessary to obtain the parameters of the PV array in advance. Therefore, some simple and inexpensive circuits can be used to implement relevant functions. However, using this method requires the converter to work in CCM (Esram et al., 2006; Costabeber et al., 2015).

PAC (Salameh and Dagher, 1990; Nguyen and Lehman, 2008) is an earlier method which adjusts the number of series and parallel connection of PV arrays according to different loads, so that the PV array can meet different load requirements and operate at the MPP. However, this method has the fatal shortcoming that its real-time performance is very poor, as it cannot change the working point of the PV array quickly enough as the external environment changes.

AM (Rabinovici and Frechter, 2010; Hart et al., 1984) uses a dummy PV array module to establish a reference model of the working PV array at the same instantaneous irradiation and temperature. This method can avoid the loss of accuracy due to the aging of the PV cell, but it is too expensive for a small power system; the problem of multiple maximum values also needs to be considered for a high-power system.

PF (Hua et al., 1998) calculates the present output power, either in hardware or software, by collecting the output voltage and current values of the PV array. It adjusts the output voltage value according to the power difference between the current and previous cycle. The output voltage may not be unique at the same output power, so the PC controller should be designed as a singlevalue control mode, that is, only one side of the P–V curve is used. Taking the left side as an example, the output power becomes larger when the output voltage is increased, and vice versa (Li et al., 2019d,a,b,c). This method is practical and convenient, but it is not very reliable and stable, and it is rarely used in practice.

2.2. Intelligent MPPT control methods

The P–V characteristic curve of a PV module is non-linear and will change with the temperature and irradiation, and it may exhibit multiple peaks, hence, the conventional MPPT control method may fail.To deal with this, MPPT control methods based on intelligent algorithms have been widely proposed and successfully applied; these methods include FLC, NN, SMC, etc. Some common intelligent MPPT control methods are analyzed as follows.



Fig. 3. Schematic diagram of neural network.

FLC (Li et al., 2019d,a,b,c; Yilmaz et al., 2018; Farajdadian and Hosseini, 2019b,a) is a common type of artificial intelligence algorithm, based on a set of fuzzy rules. As shown in the block diagram (Fig. 2), its implementation can be divided into the three steps of fuzzification, control rule evaluation and defuzzification. The key feature of FLC is incorporating expert experience and knowledge into language rules to control the system. Moreover, FLC can track the MPP quickly, and in steady conditions there is no fluctuation after reaching the MPP, that is, it has better dynamic and steady-state performance. However, the main disadvantages of FLC are that variation of irradiance can cause drift and the implementation is complex. Defining fuzzy sets, determining the shape of membership functions and the development of rule tables require more intuition and experience from designers, which directly affects the tracking speed and accuracy. Some researchers have tried to combine the traditional MPPT algorithm with FLC to improve the convergence speed, and reduce steady-state oscillation and implementation complexity. In Li et al. (2019d,a,b,c), the intermediate variable Beta was introduced as the third channel, which simplifies the membership function and reduces the dependence on the designer's experience. Yilmaz et al. (2018) proposed a PV panel sourced boost converter, with FLC, under variable temperature (25-60 °C) and irradiance (700–1000 W/m^2). This system was connected to a buck converter with PI control to function as a battery charging controller. In addition, FLC has also been proposed for an MPPT scheme in which four optimization algorithms are presented for optimizing fuzzy membership functions (MFs) and generating the proper duty cycle (Farajdadian and Hosseini, 2019a,b).

NN (Hamdi et al., 2019; Messalti et al., 2017; Issaadi et al., 2019; Mohamed et al., 2019a,b) is a new type of information

processing technology. The most commonly used neural network structure has three layers: input layer, hidden layer and output layer, as is shown in Fig. 3. When applied in a PV system, many samples of input and output data are used to train variables such as weights and deviations of the network, thereby creating a mathematical model of the unknown function for the system. The input parameters may be U_{0C} , I_{SC} , illumination, etc., and the output parameters may be duty ratio, voltage, and the like.The training may be time consuming and the number of neurons in the hidden layer has a great influence on the training time of the network and the accuracy of the results. At present, many researchers combine NN with other intelligent algorithms to obtain better results. One example proposed is the combined PSO-RBFNN algorithm (Hamdi et al., 2019). In order to reduce training time, the PSO is used to optimize the number of RBFNN parameters, adjust the weight parameters and introduce the phase velocity to achieve the effect of implementing regulation. In Mohamed et al. (2019a,b), The controller parameters are optimized and adaptively tuned using a predictive neural network controller. It predicts the control parameters by tracking the mean square errors of grid currents and dc-bus voltage and eliminating these errors in a very short finite time.

SMC (Pahari and Subudhi, 2018; Kihal et al., 2019) is proposed by using the discontinuity of the control, relying on its high frequency conversion to force the closed loop system to reach and remain on the designed sliding surface. This method can significantly improve the tracking speed of the PV system, but the choice of the step size of the modulation depth of the switching device will affect the dynamic and steady-state characteristics of the system tracking. When the ΔU increases, the tracking speed

Table 1

The summarization of dynamic PV array reconfiguration methods.

Structure	Strategy	Required switches	Acquired parameters	Remarks	
				Advantage	Disadvantage
SS	Series (Pongratananukul and Kasparis, 2004)	Zero	Zero	High applicability	Low efficiency and high power losses
Parallel	Parallel (Wang and Hsu, 2010)	Zero	Zero	High applicability and high output current	Low efficiency and low output voltage
TCT	DS (Dhana and Rajasekar, 2018)	NS	Irradiance	High efficiency and high reliability	High complexity
ICI	Z-Z (Vijayalekshmy et al., 2016)	NS	Irradiance	High applicability and high efficiency	Limited to 3 \times 3 array
	IE (Matam and Barry, 2018a,b)	24-DPST	Current, voltage and irradiance	Short calculation and processing time	High complexity and acquired three parameters
	IE (Mahmoud and El-Saadany, 2017)	NS	Irradiance	Short computational time	Complexity and low reliability
	Dynamic PV array (Matam and Barry, 2018a,b)	15-SPST, 5-DPDT	Voltage and irradiance	High reliability	Poor versatility
SP	RPV (Manjunath et al., 2018)	6-SPDT, 5-DPST, 4-DPDT	Voltage, irradiance	High applicability	Only two transition modes of connection
	SWS (Iraji et al., 2018)	6-switches for each SWS	Current and irradiance	High convergence	Low reliability and high randomness
	Adaptive (Amer et al., 2015)	$6N_{FST} + 3N_{FMIM} + (N_{FST} - 1)+(N_{FMIM} - 1)$	Current and irradiance	High compatibility	Complexity and many switches
	IE (Harrag and Messalti, 2016)	NS	Irradiance	High convergence	High randomness
BL	(Belhachat and Larbes, 2015)	NS	Irradiance	High applicability and low cost	High complexity and not widely used
НС	(Bana and Saini, 2017)	NS	Irradiance	High stability	High complexity and not widely used

can be accelerated, but the fluctuations in the output power and voltage of the PV array will also increase. In order to improve the steady state performance of the control, Pahari and Subudhi (2018) proposed Integral sliding mode control. In Kihal et al. (2019), the external voltage control combined with P&O and adaptive integral differential slip film is used to design a new sliding surface, in which the derivative and integral terms are chosen to eliminate the overshoot during fast changes in solar irradiation and to minimize the steady-state fluctuation.

2.3. Classification and summarization for MPPT control methods

Summarizing the above discussion, Table 1 shows the performance of the MPPT control methods. In Table 1, some MPPT control methods are evaluated from the point of view of complexity level, tracking speed, efficiency, and accuracy, etc. Each performance indicator is divided into three to five degrees, including low, medium, medium–low, medium–high and high. From Table 1, it can be seen that the various MPPT control methods have their own advantages and inevitable shortcomings. These MPPT control methods are not perfect, and have broad research prospects and development space, especially in the case of PSCs (see Table 2).

3. PV system MPPT control methods under PSCs

To overcome the problem of the output power drop due to the multi-peak property of the characteristic curve of the PV system under PSCs, some researchers have proposed methods which have shown increased accuracy of the MPPT and hence increased the output power of the PV array under PSCs. However, these methods have the problems such as requiring real-time data measurement (Noguchi et al., 2002a,b), special circuit configurations (Mishima and Ohnishi, 2002) or lengthy calculation (Solodovnik et al., 2004), etc. As modern control theory and artificial intelligence develop, some more practical and reliable methods for global optimum tracking have become available. These emerging intelligent control methods provide more options for MPPT control of PV systems under PSCs.

Following a review of current literatures (Eltamaly et al., 2018; Belhachat and Larbes, 2019; Kumari and Geethanjali, 2019; Venkateswari and Sreejith, 2019; Jiang et al., 2018; Batarseh and Zater, 2018; Belhachat and Larbes, 2018a,b, 2019; Danandeh and Mousavi, 2018a,b; Pathy et al., 2019; Rezk et al., 2019; Fernandez-Guillamon et al., 2019; Podder et al., 2019; Ahmad et al., 2019; Sitbon et al., 2018; Nihanth et al., 2019; Li et al., 2019d,a,b,c, 2018a,b), the existing representative GMPPT methods under PSCs can be summarized and grouped into the following four categories:

i. Hardware control methods based on array reconfiguration;

ii. Control methods based on artificial intelligence algorithms;

iii. Improved direct control methods based on perturbation self-optimization;

iv. Some MPPT methods based on other principles.

3.1. Hardware control method based on array reconfiguration

The hardware control methods based on PV array reconfiguration refer to the use of switches, sensors and controllers to dynamically change the PV array connection structure to increase the immunity of the system to PSCs. The concept of PV array reconfiguration was first proposed by Salameh and Dagher (1990), and was then widely developed and applied (Nguyen and Lehman, 2008; Velasco-Quesada et al., 2009).

As shown in Fig. 4, the PV array interconnection structures (Sai and Moger, 2019) include SS, SP, BL, TCT, HC, etc. The output characteristics of all these connections have been analyzed through simulation and experiment (Bastidas-Rodriguez et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2011). Moreover, the performance of common PV array joint structures under PSCs have been evaluated (Woyte et al., 2003; Karatepe et al., 2007; Wang and Hsu, 2011). It can be seen that changing the array connection structure appropriately can

Table 2

Performance comparison of some MPPT methods for PV system.

Category		MPPT	MPPT performance indicators						
			Complexity	Tracking speed	Cost	Efficiency	Accuracy	Preference with PSC	Hardware implementation
		CVT	Low	Medium	Low	<90%	Low	Unable	Easy
	Control methods based	OVT	Low	Medium	Low	<90%	Low	Unable	Easy
	on parameter selection	SCT	Low	Medium	Low	<90%	Low	Unable	Easy
		CS	Low	Slow	Medium	<90%	Low	Unable	Easy
Traditional MPPT	Direct control methods based on sampled data	P&O	Medium-low	Medium	Medium	>95%	Medium	Unable	Easy
technology		IC	Medium	Medium	Medium	>97%	Medium-high	Unable	Easy
		PC	Medium-high	Medium	High	>97%	Medium-high	Unable	Difficult
		RCC	Medium	Medium	Medium	>97%	Medium	Unable	Easy
		PAC	High	Slow	High	<90%	Medium-low	Unable	Difficult
		AM	Medium	Slow	High	<90%	Medium	Unable	Difficult
		PF	Medium-low	Slow	Medium	>90%	Medium-low	Unable	Easy
The MPPT method	AI control methods FI	FLC	Medium-high	Fast	High	>98%	Medium-high	Able	Medium
based on intelligent		NN	High	Fast	High	>98%	Medium-high	Able	Difficult
control	Nonlinear control methods	SMC	Medium	Fast	High	>98%	Medium-high	Able	Medium



Fig. 4. PV array configuration structures: (a) SS, (b) Parallel, (c) SP, (d) TCT, (e) BL and (f) Honey-Comb.

reduce the shading effect and enhance the power output to some extent.

In addition, in recent years, some methods of combining intelligent control with hardware array reconfiguration have been proposed (Sai and Moger, 2019) to enhance the immunity of PV systems under PSCs. These methods are all aimed at MPPT under PSCs. In Dhana and Rajasekar (2018), the PV array uses the TCT connection structure, and a new puzzle-based physical reconfiguration scheme is proposed. This is termed the dominant square (DS) method and leads to physical relocation of the modules within the conventional TCT interconnection. This helps to attain uniform total current in each row of the array. difference with the method. A new and different Zig-Zag method was proposed by Vijayalekshmy et al. (2016), Nevertheless, the method has demonstrated its effectiveness only for a simple 3 \times 3 PV array. Matam and Barry (2018a,b) applied a dynamic reconfiguration method to a Building Integrated PV System (BIPV). A new physical arrangement scheme for the PV array has been presented (Belhaouas et al., 2017), and is mainly based on maximizing the geometric distance between modules that are topologically adjacent within the PV array. Manjunath et al. (2018) proposed a new re-configurable PV array (RPV) based water-pumping system. In addition, an optimized switching set (SWS) topology for PV modules is developed in Iraji et al. (2018).

Many suitable PV array configurations have been reported so far, and the most often used solutions rely on the TCT and SP configurations. The SS, Parallel, BL, and HC configurations are rarely used due to low efficiency, complicated wiring, etc. For the TCT configuration, the most challenging part is to connect PV modules with similar irradiance levels in each row, which is known as irradiance equalization (IE). For SP connection, the aim of reconfiguration is to build strings of series connected modules with similar irradiance levels, then connect all the strings in parallel (Sai and Moger, 2019). A summary of dynamic PV array reconfiguration methods reported in the literature is presented in Table 1. These methods are summarized in term of strategy, required switches and other distinguishing parameters. A simple evaluation of the advantages and shortcomings of these methods is given. In the table, DPST, SPDT and SPST denote double-pole single-throw, single-pole dual-throw and single-pole, single-throw types of switches respectively. N_{FST} is the number of flexible strings and N_{EMIM} is the number of flexible micro-inverter modules in the PV system.

3.2. Control methods based on artificial intelligence algorithms

AI control algorithms are among the most popular at present, the main methods including PSO (Kennedy and Eberhart, 1995), ABC (Karaboga, 2005), ACO (Dorigo and Gambardella, 1997), SSA

M. Mao, L. Cui, Q. Zhang et al. / Energy Reports 6 (2020) 1312-1327



Fig. 5. Flowchart of PSO method.

(Mirjalili et al., 2017), GWO (Mirjalili et al., 2014), GA (Holland, 1992), DE (Storn and Price, 1997), etc. Many applications to PV arrays have been proposed and have shown their effectiveness for MPPT in PV system under PSCs.

PSO algorithm is a multi-extreme function global optimization method developed by simulating birds' foraging behavior (Kennedy and Eberhart, 1995). Its excellent performance for solving multi-peak problems in multi-variable system has been widely acknowledged by researchers in many different fields. Fig. 5 shows flowchart of PSO in multi-peak MPPT. The objective of the PSO is to find the best particle which represents the global optimal solution, that is, the GMPP of the PV array. The particle can be the output voltage or the output current, and the objective function can be the output power. Assuming a converter is fitted, duty ratio can be the control variable. However, the group initialization and changing environment have a great impact on its performance.

Therefore, in recent years, PSO algorithms have been improved and applied to PSCs by many researchers. Ishaque et al. (2012a,b) used three strategies to implement the PSO algorithm under nonuniform illumination, which effectively improved the tracking performance. Hamdi et al. (2019) combined PSO with ANN and RBF to further improve the tracking performance of the algorithm. In Li et al. (2019d,a,b,c), a new overall distribution PSO (OD-PSO) algorithm is proposed, which sets the possible peak point voltage to the initial position of the particle by OD-MPPT, thus ensuring that the PSO algorithm only needs to find MPP quickly and efficiently in a very small search area. Saad et al. (2018) proposed a novel hybrid centralized and distributed control of a hybrid renewable energy system. An improved PSO which acts as a master controller is used to control the power of the sources based on Interlinking Converter control. Another improved PSO (IPSO) algorithm, which adopts both global and local modes to locate the maximum power point, has been proposed in Hu et al. (2019). Compared to the standard PSO algorithm, many random and interfering variables are removed, and the structure is optimized significantly.

The search principle of the ACO algorithm is similar to that of PSO. The major difference is that the ACO algorithm only memorizes position information. The algorithm was first introduced by Dorigo and Gambardella based on the foraging behavior of real-life ants when finding the best path toward food (Dorigo and Gambardella, 1997). The main advantage is that it can adapt to real-time changes and run continuously (Sundareswaran et al., 2016; Socha and Dorigo, 2008; Titri et al., 2017; Lekshmi and Umamaheswari, 2018). Socha and Dorigo (2008) presented an extension of ACO to continuous domains. A new bio-inspired MPPT controller is based on the ant colony optimization algorithm with a new pheromone updating strategy (ACO_NPU MPPT). This saves computation time and has an excellent tracking capability with high accuracy, zero oscillations and high robustness (Titri et al., 2017). Although the ACO algorithm shows excellent performance in dealing with maximum power point tracking control problems, there are few papers on MPPT directly using the ACO algorithm, and instead it is mainly used indirectly to optimize other controllers to improve MPPT performance. Lekshmi and Umamaheswari (2018) focused on the realization of an efficient solar power fed DC-DC single ended primary inductor converter (SEPIC) using a second order ACO tuned PI controller. Statistical analysis shows that ACO yields better results when compared to GA

ABC algorithm is a relatively new application of swarm intelligence algorithms. It was proposed by Karaboga (2005) based on the bee's foraging behavior, learning, memory and information sharing characteristics. In other words, it simulates the leader, scouter and follower to look for the honey source, while a process of continuous iteration is used to find the optimal honey source; this is suitable for the optimal value of dynamic parameters. Compared with other conventional or intelligent algorithms, ABC algorithm has better positive and negative feedback mechanism and randomness in the group cooperation process, and these give it faster convergence and better robustness. There is also low computational complexity and high accuracy, and stability does not depend on the initial conditions and the ability to



Fig. 6. The flowchart of SSA-GWO method.

handle local extrema. In Belhaouas et al. (2017), ABC is combined with P&O to improve the stability of the algorithm. Padmanaban et al. (2019) introduced a novel control system with MPPT for a grid-connected PV system. A hybrid adaptive neuro-fuzzy inference system and ABC algorithm were employed to optimize the membership function. Soufyane et al. (2015) applied the ABC algorithm to the MPPT control of a non-uniformly illuminated PV system, and compared it with the tracking performance of the PSO algorithm. This proved the excellent performance of the ABC algorithm in the MPP tracking control. An improved ABC optimization algorithm has been proposed to optimize the constraint equations of the PV modules and so to reduce the impact of uneven illumination (Fathy et al. 2016). FA is used for MPPT in some literature(Shi et al., 2016; Teshome et al., 2016; Chaurasia et al., 2017). Shi et al. (2016) described a modified firefly algorithm that can rapidly and accurately extract the GMPP under PSCs. The algorithm introduces the concepts of the global and local firefly densities during each iteration, and includes two elimination mechanisms to adaptively adjust the firefly population. Teshome et al. (2016) proposed an improved firefly algorithm to make up for the shortcomings of a conventional one. In addition, the controller gains are simultaneously optimized by a powerful meta-heuristic firefly algorithm (Chaurasia et al., 2017).

Recently, a novel bio-inspired algorithm called SSA has been developed (Mirjalili et al., 2017), which has a simple search mechanism and a high optimization efficiency. Compared to the



Fig. 7. The flowchart of GA method.

above bio-inspired algorithms, the SSA has only one parameter to update. However, it suffers from the same limitations that face the other metaheuristic (MH) algorithms, such as slow convergence, since its capability is not fully exploited. Wan et al. (2019) proposed an MPPT controller that combines SSA with GWO (namely, SSA-GWO). Its flowchart is shown in Fig. 6. The leader structure of the GWO algorithm is introduced into the basic SSA to enhance the global search capability. In addition, Yang et al. (2019a,b) proposed a novel bio-inspired optimization method named memetic salp swarm algorithm (MSSA). It is developed by extending the original SSA with multiple independent salp chains, thus it can implement a wider exploration and a deeper exploitation under the memetic computing framework. In Ibrahim et al. (2018), it is used to update the current solution through switching between the SSA and the PSO and this leads to a balance between the exploration and the exploitation of the SSA. The performance of SSA, GWO and other algorithms was analyzed (Mohamed et al., 2019a,b).

GA is a random search algorithm that simulates the natural selection of the biological world (Holland, 1992). The flow chart of GA is shown in Fig. 7, and the optimal solution of the problem is evolved through genetics, variation, intersection, and replication. Especially for real-time nonlinear and multi-modal objective function problems, it has high robustness and wide applicability; however, GA is not very stable and sometimes still finds the local optimal solution. In Huang et al. (2018), the proposed algorithm combines GA with the FA and its calculation process is further improved using a DE algorithm. Among them, the mutation process of DE and the absorption process of FA combine to simplify the calculation results of the genetic algorithm. The real coded improved genetic algorithm (RCGA)-based metaheuristic approach is proposed to regulate dc-link voltage according to a reference adaptive dc-link voltage, which improves the dynamic behavior

of the system under variation of the CCP voltage (Shah and Singh, 2019).

DE algorithm is an evolutionary algorithm used for global optimization (Storn and Price, 1997). The flow chart of DE is shown in Fig. 8. This algorithm is used for solving these problems that are non-differentiable, non-continuous, nonlinear, noisy, flat, or multidimensional, or have many local minima, constraints, and stochasticity. Unlike PSO, there are only two parameters that are required to be set in DE, thereby reducing the complexity in tuning the required parameters to achieve accurate MPPT. In terms of the search principle, DE is more dependent on the initial generated random population than GE. In these groups, it uses selection, mutation, and crossover to refine and improve the next candidate solution (Kermadi and Berkouk, 2017). The standard DE algorithm is used to perform global maximum power point tracking under PSCs. Although a good tracking effect is achieved, it is based on a static objective function to obtain a predetermined P-V characteristic curve, and the actual P-V characteristics of the array always vary with temperature and solar irradiance. MPPT is also a nonlinear time-varying problem with certain limitations. Addressing this limitation. Tev et al. (2018) improved the conventional DE algorithm. As the tracking time is important for the MPPT controller, convergence is introduced in the improved DE algorithm to converge the searching toward the best particle in each iteration. To further reduce the tracking time, the donor and trial vectors are compared before the tracking process starts. Moreover, the improved algorithm can respond to load variation rapidly which ultimately reduces undesirable fluctuations at the output of PV array.

According to the above descriptions of the algorithms, control methods based on artificial intelligence algorithm can be classified, as shown in Fig. 9.



Fig. 8. The flowchart of DE method.



Fig. 9. Classification diagram of the MPPT control methods based on AI algorithms.

3.3. Improved direct control methods based on disturbance selfoptimization

The concept of disturbance self-optimization refers to a direct control method using sampled data, which is improved to a certain extent according to the needs of the tracking control of the PV system. Traditional direct control algorithms based on sampled data are prone to fall into an LMPP under non-uniform illumination and fail. In order to overcome this limitation, many ways of improving the traditional direct control algorithm have been presented. The specific analysis is as follows A hybrid approach that combines a phased search algorithm with a traditional direct control algorithm that divides the entire search process into two phases:

i. Narrow the search by moving the work point;

ii. Search the global maximum power point using a conventional algorithm in a small range.

In Kumar et al. (2019), a modified IC using a P–V curve region shifting based MPPT algorithm is developed to track the global power peak under partial shading conditions. The proposed algorithm determines the P–V curve as a combination of regions, and tracks the global peak by shifting the operating point from



Fig. 10. Classification diagram of the improved direct control methods.

one region to another without using any nature-inspired techniques. In Pilakkat and Kanthalakshmi (2019), Sundareswaran et al. (2016) and Kermadi et al. (2019), three new algorithms are proposed respectively by combining ABC, ACO, PSO algorithm with the P&O method. These combine the global search ability of intelligent algorithms with the local search ability of P&O method, and are used for MPPT control under PSCs. In Al-Majidi et al. (2018), the proposed method is designed to incorporate the advantages of the FLC and P&O algorithms, whilst eliminating their drawbacks. The irradiance is classified into two types: fast changing and slow changing, and the FLC and P&O algorithms are used in the fast change and slow change stages respectively. Danandeh and Mousavi (2018a,b) combined the INC method and FLC in a new architecture in order to reduce the number of fuzzy rules and costs without missing the accuracy. This architecture has the advantages of a pure fuzzy system, like high speed and accuracy, while being less costly and simpler to implement. Kihal et al. (2019) presented a novel voltage-oriented MPPT (VO-MPPT) method, where the conventional P&O algorithm is combined with the proposed external voltage control based on an adaptive integral-derivative sliding mode. In Furtado et al. (2018), a trapezoidal region is proposed to reduce the global search range, thus improving the tracking speed of the P&O algorithm.

A summary of improved direct control methods based on disturbance self-optimization, as reported in the various literature, is presented in Fig. 10.

3.4. MPPT methods based on other methods

A few tracking control methods that are not clearly in the above groups have also been researched. These include SSM, FA, $0.8U_{OC}$ method and FLS, etc. Since there are relatively few references to these, a brief introduction is made here.

In Liu et al. (2014) and Sundareswaran et al. (2014), the segmentation search method and the random search method are respectively used, which has fast tracking speed and can effectively perform GMPPT in most cases. However, these two methods are computationally intensive and not very accurate. Ramaprabha et al. (2012) applied the improved Fibonacci linear search algorithm to maximum power point tracking control, which has a fast response speed to adapt to dynamic changes during initialization or when environmental conditions change. At the same time, the power oscillation at steady state is reduced, and the tracking performance and the fast response speed are

obtained under PSCs. The defects of the traditional 0.8U_{OC} method are pointed out (Ahmed and Salam, 2015), and the optimization is improved on this basis. Manickam et al. (2017) used a hybrid algorithm based on firework algorithm and P&O method to further optimize tracking performance.

Jain and Agarwal (2004) first proposed the BA and proved the effectiveness of this algorithm. It was further optimized and improved and applied to MPPT under PSCs (Li et al., 2019d,a,b,c, 2018a,b). Li et al. (2018a,b) adopted a new mathematical model under PSCs, in other words, PV method with partial shading is equivalent to a key module, linear independent source and constant voltage source, as shown in Fig. 11(a–c), and the tracking process of this algorithm is shown in Fig. 11(d). Therefore, the P– V curve is divided into several regions, and the improved Bate algorithm is used to find the local best of each region. It is considered that the maximum value of all the found points is the GMPP, and then the P&O algorithm further optimizes this point. At the same time, the BA is used to calculate the MPPT reference according to the PV voltage and current at GMPP.

3.5. Classification and summarization for MPPT control methods under PSCs

The performance of some MPPT control methods under PSCs is shown in Table 3, which is evaluated from six aspects of complexity, tracking speed, cost, etc. Each performance indicator is divided into three to five degrees, including low, medium, medium–low, medium–high and high. It is clear from Table 3 that array reconfiguration methods and improved direct control methods have high complexity, high cost and are difficult to implement. In addition, although artificial intelligence methods have high complexity, these methods have the advantages of fast tracking speed, high efficiency and accuracy. Other methods can be classed as more specific, and are most suitable for some particular class of PV system.

4. Conclusions

According to the above classification and summary of MPPT techniques, it is seen that research on MPPT methods for PV system has been an active topic for a long time, but further research is needed on the balance of rapidity, accuracy and stability of MPPT, especially under complex fast-changing irradiation conditions. Based on this, possible future research directions in MPPT methods in the future are as follows



Fig. 11. Operation stages of a PV string under partial shading. (a) Stage I two bypass diodes conducted. (b) Stage II: one bypass diode conducted. (c) Stage III: no bypass diode conducted. (d) Tracking process under PSCs.

Table 3

Performance comparison of some MPPT methods under PSCs.

Category		MPPT	MPPT performance indicator					
			Complexity	Tracking speed	Cost	Efficiency	Accuracy	Hardware implementation
	Array reconfiguration methods	SS, SP, BL, TCT, etc.	High	Slow	High	<90%	Medium-low	Difficult
MPPT methods under PSCs	Improve direct control methods	ABC-P&O, ACO-P&O, PSO-CI, etc.	High	Fast	High	>99%	High	Difficult
	Artificial intelligence methods	PSO ACO ABC FA SSA GA DE	Medium-high Medium-high Medium-high Medium-high Medium Medium-high Medium	Fast Fast Fast Fast Fast Fast Fast	High High High High High High High	>98% >98.5% >99% >98.5% >99% >98% >98%	High High High High High Medium-high Medium-high	Medium Medium Medium Medium Easy Easy
	Other methods	SS, RS, FLS, FWA, etc. Bate method 0.8Uoc	Medium–high Medium Medium–low	Fast Fast Medium	High High Medium	>98% >98% <90%	Medium-high High Medium-low	Medium Easy Easy

i. The further combination of intelligent control methods and traditional control methods. In recent years, the MPPT control methods based on intelligent control have been favored by many researchers because of their superior global optimization ability and tracking control performance. However, there are also disadvantages or limitations of the poor real-time performance, low practicality, and high computational complexity. Nevertheless, the traditional tracking control methods can just compensate for the shortcomings in some aspects. Therefore, the MPPT control for a PV system, especially under the complex environments such as PSCs, should make full use of the existing various control methods to give full play to their respective advantages, developing strengths and avoiding weaknesses. ii. One area of modeling that still appears to be lacking concerns the statistical properties of partial shading, which can vary from static (e.g. building shadow) to slow varying (e.g.bird droppings) or fast varying (e.g clouds.) Arrays and their MPPT schemes, and module relocation techniques, must be affected by the degree and structure of spatial correlations between the shading at different modules in an array. It would be useful to have more information on this. For example theoretical modeling of cloud shadows would be difficult, while gathering empirical data on shading would require a significant measurement campaign.

iii. Standardization of MPPT performance evaluation indicators. The existing methods for evaluating the MPPT performance are to judge whether the algorithm can accurately track the maximum power point, but a more informative the energy utilization index, that is, the ratio between the output power by the MPPT control method and the theoretical maximum output capability in a period of time. However, this indicator is closely related to the actual application environment of the PV system. In a complex application environment, the output MPP of PV array or PV system has randomness, uncertainty and instability which are hard to quantify.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgments

This work has been supported by the China Postdoctoral Science Foundation (Grant No. 2018M643410), the Chongqing Special Postdoctoral Science Foundation (Grant No. XmT2018033), the Natural Science Foundation of Chongqing, China (Grant No. cstc2019jcyj-bshX0047), the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant No. 51707026) and the National Key Research and Development Program (Grant No. 2018YFB0905802).

References

- Abdel-Salam, M., El-Mohandes, M.T., El-Ghazaly, M., 2019. An efficient tracking of MPP in PV systems using a newly-formulated P & O-MPPT method under varying irradiation levels. J Electr. Eng. Technol. 18, 1–13.
- Abdel-Salam, M., El-Mohandes, M.T., Goda, M., 2018. An improved perturb-andobserve based MPPT method for PV systems under varying irradiation levels. Sol. Energy 171, 547–561.
- Ahmad, R., Murtaza, A.F., Sher, H.A., 2019. Power tracking techniques for efficient operation of photovoltaic array in solar applications - a review. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 101, 82–102.
- Ahmed, I.M., Mahmoud, A.S., Essam, E.M., 2018. Modified efficient perturb and observe maximum power point tracking technique for grid-tied PV system. Int. J. Electr. Power 99, 192–202.
- Ahmed, J., Salam, Z., 2015. An improved method to predict the position of maximum power point during partial shading for PV arrays. IEEE Trans. Ind. Inform. 11 (6), 1378–1387.
- Al-Majidi, S.D., Abbod, M.F., Al-Raweshidy, H.S., 2018. A novel maximum power point tracking technique based on fuzzy logic for photovoltaic systems. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 43 (31), 14158–14171.
- Alik, R., Jusoh, A., 2018. An enhanced P & O checking algorithm MPPT for high tracking efficiency of partially shaded PV module. Sol. Energy 163, 570–580. Amer, C.M., Lana, E.C., Mahmoud, A., 2015. An adaptive photovoltaic topology
- to overcome shading effect in PV systems. Int. J. Photoenergy 294872.
- Bana, S., Saini, R.P., 2017. Experimental investigation on power output of different photovoltaic array configurations under uniform and partial shading scenarios. Energy 127, 438–453.
- Bastidas-Rodriguez, J.D., Ramos-Paja, C.A., Saavedra-Montes, A.J., 2013. Reconfiguration analysis of photovoltaic arrays based on parameters estimation. Simul. Model. Pract. Theory 35, 50–68.
- Batarseh, M.G., Zater, M.E., 2018. Hybrid maximum power point tracking techniques: A comparative survey, suggested classification and uninvestigated combinations. Sol. Energy 169, 535–555.
- Belhachat, F., Larbes, C., 2015. Modeling, analysis and comparison of solar photovoltaic array configurations under partial shading conditions. Sol. Energy 120, 399–418.
- Belhachat, F., Larbes, C., 2018a. A review of global maximum power point tracking technique of photovoltaic system under partial shading condition. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 92, 513–553.
- Belhachat, F., Larbes, C., 2018b. A review of global maximum power point tracking techniques of photovoltaic system under partial shading conditions. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 92, 513–553.
- Belhachat, F., Larbes, C., 2019. Comprehensive review on global maximum power point tracking techniques for PV systems subjected to partial shading conditions. Sol. Energy 183 (2019), 476–500.
- Belhaouas, N., Cheikh, M.S.A., Agathoklis, P., Oularbi, M.R., Amrouche B. Sedraoui, K., Djilali, N., 2017. PV array power output maximization under partial shading using new shifted PV array arrangements. Appl. Energy 187, 326–337.

- Chaurasia, G.S., Singh, A.K., Agrawal, S., Sharma, N.K., 2017. A meta-heuristic firefly algorithm based smart control strategy and analysis of a grid connected hybrid photovoltaic/wind distributed generation system. Sol. Energy 150, 265–274.
- Costabeber, A., Carraro, M., Zigliotto, M., 2015. Convergence analysis and tuning of a sliding-mode ripple-correlation MPPT. IEEE Trans. Energy Convers. 30 (2), 696–706.
- Cui, Y., Yi, Z., Duan, J., Shi, D., wang, Z., 2019. A rprop-neural-network-based PV maximum power point tracking algorithm with short-circuit current limitation. In: Proceedings of the IEEE Power and Energy Society Innovative Smart Grid Technologies Conference. ISGT 2019.
- Danandeh, M.A., Mousavi, G.S.M., 2018a. A new architecture of INC-fuzzy hybrid method for tracking maximum power point in PV cells. Sol. Energy 171, 692–703.
- Danandeh, M.A., Mousavi, G.S.M., 2018b. Comparative and comprehensive review of maximum power point tracking methods for PV cells. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 82, 2743–2767.
- Dhana, L.B., Rajasekar, N., 2018. Dominance square based array reconfiguration scheme for power loss reduction in solar photovoltaic (PV) systems. Energy Convers. Manage. 156, 84–102.
- Dhimish, M., 2019. Assessing MPPT techniques on hot-spotted and partially shaded photovoltaic modules: comprehensive review based on experimental data. IEEE Trans. Electron. Dev. 66 (3), 1132–1144.
- Dorigo, M., Gambardella, L.M., 1997. Ant colony system: a cooperative learning approach to the traveling salesman problem. IEEE Trans. Evol. Comput. 1 (1), 53–66.
- Ei, A.F., Maker, H., Sera, D., Spataru, S.V., Guerrero, J.M., Mouhsen, A., 2018. A direct maximum power point tracking method for single-phase grid connected PV inverters. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 33 (10), 8961–8971.
- Eltamaly, A.M., Farh, H.M.H., Othman, M.F., 2018. A novel evaluation index for the photovoltaic maximum power point tracker techniques. Sol. Energy 174, 940–956.
- Esram, T., Kimball, J.W., Krein, P.T., Chanpman, P.L., Midya, P., 2006. Dynamic maximum power point tracking of photovoltaic arrays using ripple correlation control. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 21 (5), 1282–1290.
- Farajdadian, S., Hosseini, S.M.H., 2019a. Design of an optimal fuzzy controller to obtain maximum power in solar power generation system. Sol. Energy 182, 161–178.
- Farajdadian, S., Hosseini, S.M.H., 2019b. Optimization of fuzzy-based MPPT controller via metaheuristic techniques for stand-alone PV systems. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 44 (47), 25457–25472.
- Fathy, A., 2015. Reliable and efficient approach for mitigating the shading effect on photovoltaic module based on modified artificial bee colony algorithm. Renew. Energy 81, 78–88.
- Fernandez-Guillamon, A., Gomez-Lazaro, E., Muljadi, E., 2019. Power systems with high renewable energy sources: a review of inertia and frequency control strategies over time. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 115, 109369.
- Furtado, A.M.S., Bradaschia, F., Limongi, L.R., Cavalcanti, M.C., 2018. A reduced voltage range global maximum power point tracking algorithm for photovoltaic systems under partial shading conditions. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 65 (4), 3252–3262.
- Ghamrawi, A., Gaubert, J.P., Mehdi, D., 2018. A new dual-mode maximum power point tracking algorithm based on the perturb and observe algorithm used on solar energy system. Sol. Energy 174, 508–514.
- Hamdi, H., Ben Regaya, C., Zaafouri, A., 2019. Real-time study of a photovoltaic system with boost converter using the PSO-RBF neural network algorithms in a MyRio controller. Sol. Energy 183, 1–16.
- Harrag, A., Messalti, S., 2016. Adaptive GA-based reconfiguration of photovoltaic array combating partial shading conditions. Neural Comput. Appl. 1–26.
- Hart, G.W., Branz, H.M., Cox III, C.H., 1984. Experimental tests of open-loop maximum-power-point tracking techniques for photovoltaic arrays. Sol. Cells 13 (2), 185–195.
- Holland, J.H., 1992. Genetic algorithms. Sci. Am. 267, 66-72.
- Hu, K., Cao, S., Li, W., Zhu, F., 2019. An improved particle swarm optimization algorithm suitable for photovoltaic power tracking under partial shading conditions. IEEE Access 7, 143217–143232.
- Hua, C., Lin, J., Shen, C., 1998. Implementation of a DSP-controlled photovoltaic system with peak power tracking. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 45 (1), 99–107.
- Huang, Y.P., Chen, X., Ye, C.E., 2018. A hybrid maximum power point tracking approach for photovoltaic systems under partial shading conditions using a modified genetic algorithm and the firefly algorithm. Int. J. Photoenergy 7598653.
- Ibrahim, R.A., Ewees, A.A., Oliva, D., Abd, E.M., Lu, S., 2018. Improved salp swarm algorithm based on particle swarm optimization for feature selection. J. Ambient Intell. Hum. Comput. 1–15.
- Iraji, F., Farjah, E., Ghanbari, T., 2018. Optimisation method to find the best switch set topology for reconfiguration of photovoltaic panels. IET Renew. Power Gener. 12 (3), 374–379.
- Ishaque, K., Salam, Z., 2013. A deterministic particle swarm optimization maximum power point tracker for photovoltaic system under partial shading condition. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 60 (8), 3195–3206.

- Ishaque, K., Salam, Z., Amjad, M., Mekhilef, S., 2012a. An improved particle swarm optimization (PSO)-based MPPT for PV with reduced steady state oscillation. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 8 (27), 3627–3638.
- Ishaque, K., Salam, Z., Shamsudin, A., Amjad, M., 2012b. A direct control based maximum power point tracking method for photovoltaic system under partial shading conditions using particle swarm optimization algorithm. Appl. Energy (99), 414–422.
- Issaadi, S., Issaadi, W., Khireddine, A., 2019. New intelligent control strategy by robust neural network algorithm for real time detection of an optimized maximum power tracking control in photovoltaic systems. Energy 187, 115881.
- Jain, S., Agarwal, V., 2004. A new algorithm for rapid tracking of approximate maximum power point in photovoltaic systems. IEEE Power. Electron. Lett. 2 (1), 16–19.
- Jiang, L.L., Srivatsan, R., Maskell, D.L., 2018. Computational intelligence techniques for maximum power point tracking in PV systems: A review. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 85, 14–45.
- Karaboga, D., 2005. An Idea Based on Honey Bee Swarm for Numerical Optimization. Technical Report-TR06, Erciyes University.
- Karatepe, E., Boztepe, M., Colak, M., 2007. Development of a suitable model for characterizing photovoltaic arrays with shaded solar cells. Sol. Energy 81 (8), 977–992.
- Kennedy, J., Eberhart, R., 1995. Particle swarm optimization. In: Proceedings of IEEE Computational Intelligence Society Conference on Neural Networks. Perth, Australia, pp. 1942–1948.
- Kermadi, M., Berkouk, E.M., 2017. Artificial intelligence-based maximum power point tracking controllers for photovoltaic systems: Comparative study. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 36, 369–386.
- Kermadi, M., Salam, Z., Ahmed, J., Berkouk, E.M., 2019. An effective hybrid maximum power point tracker of photovoltaic arrays for complex partial shading conditions. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 66 (9), 6990–7000.
- Kihal, A., Krim, F., Laib, A., Talbi, B., Afghoul, H., 2019. An improved MPPT scheme employing adaptive integral derivative sliding mode control for photovoltaic systems under fast irradiation changes. ISA Trans. 87, 297–306.
- Kumar, R., Khandelwal, S., Upadhyay, P., Pulipaka, S., 2019. Global maximum power point tracking using variable sampling time and p-v curve region shifting technique along with incremental conductance for partially shaded photovoltaic systems. Sol. Energy 189, 151–178.
- Kumari, P.A., Geethanjali, P., 2019. Parameter estimation for photovoltaic system under normal and partial shading conditions: A survey. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 84 (2018), 1–11.
- Lasheen, M., Rahman, A.A., Abdel-Salam, M., Ookawara, S., 2017. Adaptive reference voltage based MPPT technique for PV applications. IET Renew. Power Gener. 11 (5), 715–722.
- Lekshmi, S.B., Umamaheswari, M.G., 2018. A hankel matrix reduced order SEPIC model for simplified voltage control optimization and MPPT. Sol. Energy 170, 280–292.
- Li, G., Jin, Y., Akram, M.W., Chen, X., Ji, J., 2018a. Application of bio-inspired algorithms in maximum power point tracking for PV systems under partial shading conditions-A review. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 81 (2018), 840–873.
- Li, X., Wang, Q., Wen, H., Xiao, W., 2019a. Comprehensive studies on operational principles for maximum power point tracking in photovoltaic systems. IEEE Access 7, 121407–121420.
- Li, X., Wen, H., Hu, Y., Jiang, L., 2019b. A novel beta parameter based fuzzy-logic controller for photovoltaic MPPT application. Renew. Energy 130, 416–427.
- Li, X., Wen, H., Hu, Y., et al., 2018b. Modified beta algorithm for GMPPT and partial shading detection in photovoltaic systems. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 33 (3), 2172–2186.
- Li, X., Wen, H., Zhu, Y., Jiang, L., Hu, Y., Xiao, W., 2019c. A novel sensorless photovoltaic power rreserve control with simple real-time MPP estimation. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 34 (8), 7521–7531.
- Li, H., Yang, D., Su, W., Lu, W., Yu, X., 2019d. An overall distribution particle swarm optimization MPPT algorithm for photovoltaic system under partial shading. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 66 (1), 265–275.
- Liu, Y.H., Chen, J.H., Huang, J.W., 2014. Global maximum power point tracking algorithm for PV systems operating under partially shaded conditions using the segmentation search method. Sol. Energy 103, 350–363.
- Liu, G., Nguang, S.K., Partridge, A., 2011. A general modeling method for iv characteristics of geometrically and electrically configured photovoltaic arrays. Energy Convers. Manage. 52 (12), 3439–3445.
- Mahmoud, Y., El-Saadany, E.F., 2017. Enhanced reconfiguration method for reducing mismatch losses in PV systems. IEEE J. Photovolt. 7 (6), 1746–1754.
- Manickam, C., Raman, G.P., Raman, G.R., Raman, G.R., Ganesan, S.I., Chilakapati, N., 2017. Fireworks enriched P & O algorithm for GMPPT and detection of partial shading in PV systems. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 32 (6), 4432–4443.
- Manjunath, M., Barry, V.R., Govind, A.R., 2018. Optimized reconfigurable PV array based photovoltaic water-pumping system. Sol. Energy 170, 1063–1073.
- Matam, M., Barry, V.R., 2018a. Improved performance of dynamic photovoltaic array under repeating shade conditions. Energy Convers. Manage. 168, 639–650.

- Matam, M., Barry, V.R., 2018b. Variable size dynamic PV array for small and various DC loads. Sol. Energy 163, 581–590.
- Messalti, S., Harrag, A., Loukriz, A., 2017. A new variable step size neural networks MPPT controller: Review, simulation and hardware implementation. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 68, 221–233.
- Mirjalili, S., Gandomi, A.H., Saremi, S., Faris, H., 2017. Salp swarm algorithm: a bio-inspired optimizer for engineering design problems. Adv. Eng. Softw. 114, 163–191.
- Mirjalili, S., Mirjalili, S.M., Lewis, A., 2014. Grey wolf optimizer. Adv. Eng. Softw. 69, 46-61.
- Mishima, T., Ohnishi, T., 2002. Power compensation system for partially shaded PV array using electric double layer capacitors. In: Proceedings of the IEEE Annual Conference. Spain. pp. 3262-3267.
- Mohamed, A.A.S., Metwally, H., E.I.-S.ayed, A., Selem, S.I., 2019a. Predictive neural network based adaptive controller for grid-connected PV systems supplying pulse-load. Sol. Energy 193, 139–147.
- Mohamed, M.A., Zaki, D.A.A., Rezk, H., 2019b. Partial shading mitigation of PV systems via different meta-heuristic techniques. Renew. Energy 130, 1159–1175.
- Motahhir, S., Ei, G.A., Sebti, S., Derouich, A., 2018. Modeling of photovoltaic system with modified incremental conductance algorithm for fast changes of irradiance. Int. J. Photoenergy 3286479.
- Nguyen, D., Lehman, B., 2008. An adaptive solar photovoltaic array using model-based reconfiguration algorithm. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 55 (7), 2644–2654.
- Nihanth, M.S.S., Ram, J.P., Pillai, D.S., Ghias, A.M.Y.M., Garg, A., Rajasekar, N., 2019. Enhanced power production in PV arrays using a new skyscraper puzzle based one-time reconfiguration procedure under partial shade conditions (PSCs). Sol. Energy 194, 209–224.
- Noguchi, T., Togashi, S., Nakamoto, R., 2002a. Short-current pulse-based maximum-power-point tracking method for multiple photovoltaic-andconverter module system. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 49 (1), 217–223.
- Noguchi, T., Togashi, S., Nakamoto, R., 2002b. Short-current pulse-based maximum power point tracking method for multiple photovoltaic and converter module system. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 49 (1), 217–223.
- Padmanaban, S., Priyadarshi, N., Bhaskar, S.M., Holm-Nielsen, J.B., Ramacjandaramurthy, V.K., Hossain, E., 2019. A hybrid ANFIS-ABC based MPPT controller for PV system with anti-islanding grid protection: experimental realization. IEEE Access 7, 103377–103389.
- Pahari, O.P., Subudhi, B., 2018. Integral sliding mode-improved adaptive MPPT control scheme for suppressing grid current harmonics for a PV system. IET Renew. Power Gener. 12 (16), 1904–1914.
- Pathy, S., Subramani, C., Sridhar, R., Thamizh Thentral, T.M., Padmanaban, S., 2019. Nature-inspired MPPT algorithms for partially shaded PV systems: a comparative study. Energies 12 (8), 1451.
- Pilakkat, D., Kanthalakshmi, S., 2019. An improved p & o algorithm integrated with artificial bee colony for photovoltaic systems under partial shading conditions. Sol. Energy 178, 37–47.
- Podder, A.K., Roy, N.K., Pota, H.R., 2019. MPPT Methods for solar PV systems: a critical review based on tracking nature. IET Renew. Power Gener. 13 (10), 1615–1632.
- Pongratananukul, N., Kasparis, T., 2004. Tool for automated simulation of solar arrays using general-purpose simulators. In Proceedings of the IEEE Workshop on Computers in Power Electronics. pp. 10-14.
- Poompavai, T., Kowsalya, M., 2019. Control and energy management strategies applied for solar photovoltaic and wind energy fed water pumping system: A review. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 107, 108–122.
- Rabinovici, R., Frechter, Y.B., 2010. Solar cell single measurement maximum power point tracking. In: Proceedings of 2010 IEEE 26-th Convention of Electrical and Electronics Engineers. Israel.
- Ramaprabha, R., Balaji, M., Mathur, B.L., 2012. Maximum power point tracking of partially shaded solar PV system using modified fibonacci search method with fuzzy controller. Int. J. Electr. Power 43 (1), 754–765.
- Rezk, H., AL-Oran, M., Gomaa, M.R., Tolba, M.A., Fathy, A., Abdelkareem, M.A., Olabi, A.G., El-Sayed, A.H.M., 2019. A novel statistical performance evaluation of most modern optimization-based global MPPT techniques for partially shaded PV system]. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 115, 109372.
- Saad, N.H., El-Sattar, A.A., Mansour, A.E.A.M., 2018. A novel control strategy for grid connected hybrid renewable energy systems using improved particle swarm optimization. Ain Shams Eng. J. 9 (4), 2195–2214.
- Sai, K.G., Moger, T., 2019. Reconfiguration strategies for reducing partial shading effects in photovoltaic arrays: State of the art. Sol. Energy 182, 429–452.
- Salameh, Z.M., Dagher, F., 1990. The effect of electrical array reconfiguration on the performance of a PV-powered volumetric water pump. IEEE Trans. Energy Convers. 5 (4), 653–658.
- Salameh, Z.M., Liang, C., 1990. Optimum switching point for array reconfiguration controllers. In: Proceedings of the IEEE Photovoltaic Specialist Conference. Vol. 2, pp. 971–976.
- Seyed, M.H., 2019. A new model-based technique for fast and accurate tracking of global maximum power point in photovoltaic arrays under partial shading conditions. Renew. Energy 139, 1061–1076.

- Shah, P., Singh, B., 2019. Robust EnKF with improved RCGA based control for solar energy conversion systems. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 66 (10), 7728–7740.
- Sher, H.A., Rizvi, A.A., Addoweesh, K.E., Al-Haddad, K., 2017. A single-stage standalone photovoltaic energy system with high tracking efficiency. IEEE Trans. Sustain. Energy 8 (2), 755–762.
- Shi, J.Y., Xue, F., Qin, Z.J., Ling, L.T., Yang, T., Wang, Y., Wu, J., 2016. Tracking the global maximum power point of a photovoltaic system under partial shading conditions using a modified firefly algorithm. J. Renew. Sustain. Energy 8 (3), 033501.
- Sitbon, M., Lineykin, S., Schacham, S., Suntio, T., Kuperman, A., 2018. Online dynamic conductance estimation based maximum power point tracking of photovoltaic generators. Energy Convers. Manage. 166, 687–696.
- Socha, K., Dorigo, M., 2008. Ant colony optimization for continuous domains. European J. Oper. Res. 185 (3), 1155–1173.
- Solodovnik, E.V., Liu, S., Dougal, R.A., 2004. Power controller design for maximum power tracking in solar installations. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 19 (5), 1295–1304.
- Soufyane, B.A., Chouder, A., Kara, K., Silyestre, S., Sahed, O.A., 2015. Artificial bee colony based algorithm for maximum power point tracking (MPPT) for PV systems operating under partial shaded conditions. Appl. Soft. Comput. 32, 38–48.
- Storn, R., Price, K., 1997. Differential evolution-a simple and efficient heuristic for global optimization over continuous spaces. J. Global Optim. 11, 341–359.
- Sundareswaran, K., Peddapati, S., Palani, S., 2014. Application of random search method for maximum power point tracking in partially shaded photovoltaic systems. IET Renew. Power Gener. 8 (6), 670–678.
- Sundareswaran, K., Vigneshkumar, V., Sankar, P., Simon, S.P., Srinivasa Rao Nayak, P., Palani, S., 2016. Development of an improved P & O algorithm assisted through a colony of foraging ants for MPPT in PV system. IEEE Trans. Ind. Inform. 12 (1), 187–200.
- Tafti, H.D., Sangwongwanich, A., Yang, Y., Pou, J., Konstinou, G., Blaabjerg, F., 2019. An adaptive control scheme for flexible power point tracking in photovoltaic systems. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 34 (6), 5451–5463.
- Tang, R.L., Li, X., Lai, J.G., 2018a. A novel optimal energy-management strategy for a maritime hybrid energy system based on large-scale global optimization. Appl. Energy 228, 254–264.
- Tang, R.L., Lin, Q., Zhou, J.X., Zhang, S.Y., Lai, J.G., Li, X., Dong, Z.C., 2019. Suppression strategy of short-term and long-term environmental disturbances for maritime photovoltaic system. Appl. Energy http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. apenergy.2019.114183.
- Tang, R.L., Wu, Z., Li, X., 2018b. Optimal operation of photovoltaic/ battery/diesel/cold-ironing hybrid energy system for maritime application. Energy 162, 697–714.
- Teshome, D., Lee, C.H., Lin, Y.W., et al., 2016. A modified firefly algorithm for photovoltaic maximum power point tracking control under partial shading. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. 5 (2), 661–671.

- Tey, K.S., Mekhilef, S., Seyedmahmoudian, M., Horan, B., Than, O.A., Stojcevski, A., 2018. Improved differential evolution-based MPPT algorithm using SEPIC for PV systems under partial shading conditions and load variation. IEEE Trans. Ind. Inform. 14 (10), 4322–4333.
- Titri, S., Larbes, C., Toumi, K., Benatchba, K., 2017. A new MPPT controller based on the ant colony optimization algorithm for photovoltaic systems under partial shading conditions. Appl. Soft Comput. 58, 465–479.
- Veerapen, S., Wen, H., Du, Y., 2017. Design of a novel MPPT algorithm based on the two-stage searching method for PV systems under partial shading. In: Proceedings of the IEEE 3rd International Future Energy Electronics Conference and ECCE Asia Asia.
- Velasco-Quesada, G., Guinjoan-Gispert, F., Pique-Lopez, R., Roman-Lumbreras, M., Conesa-Roca, A., 2009. Electrical PV array reconfiguration strategy for energy extraction improvement in grid-connected PV systems. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 56 (11), 4319–4331.
- Venkateswari, R., Sreejith, S., 2019. Factors influencing the efficiency of photovoltaic system. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 101, 376–394.
- Vijayalekshmy, S., Bindu, G.R., Iyer, S.R., 2016. A novel zig-zag scheme for power enhancement of partially shaded solar arrays. Sol. Energy 135, 92–102.
- Wan, Y.H., Mao, M.X., Zhou, L., Zhang, Q.J., Xi, X.Z., Zheng, C., 2019. A novel nature-inspired maximum power point tracking (MPPT) controller based on SSA-gwo algorithm for partially shaded photovoltaic systems. Electronics 8 (6), 680.
- Wang, Y.J., Hsu, P.C., 2010. Analytical modelling of partial shading and different orientation of photovoltaic modules. IET Renew. Power Gener. 4 (3), 272–282.
- Wang, Y.J., Hsu, P.C., 2011. An investigation of partial shading of PV modules with different connection configurations of PV cells. Energy 36 (5), 3069–3078.
- Woyte, A., Nijs, J., Belmans, R., 2003. Partial shadowing of photovoltaic arrays with different system configurations: literature review and field test results. Sol. energy 74 (3), 217–233.
- Wu, T.H., Liu, W.C., Moo, C.S., Cheng, H.L., Chang, Y.N., 2016. An electric circuit model of photovoltaic panel with power electronic converter. In: Proceedings of the IEEE 17th Workshop on Control and Modeling for Power Electronics, COMPEL.
- Yang, B., Yu, T., Zhang, X., Li, H., Shu, H., Sang, Y., Jiang, L., 2019a. Dynamic leader based collective intelligence for maximum power point tracking of PV systems affected by partial shading condition. Energy Conver. Manage. 179, 286–303.
- Yang, B., Zhong, L., Zhang, X., Shu, H., Yu, T., Li, H., Jiang, L., Sun, L., 2019b. Novel bio-inspired memetic salp swarm algorithm and application to MPPT for PV systems considering partial shading condition. J. Clean Prod. 215, 1203–1222.
- Yatimi, H., Ouberri, Y., Aroudam, E., 2019. Enhancement of power production of an autonomous PV system based on robust MPPT technique. Procedia Manufa 32, 397–404.
- Yilmaz, U., Kircay, A., Borekci, S., 2018. PV System fuzzy logic MPPT method and PI control as a charge controller. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 81, 994–1001.